Approved Minutes January 17th, 2023


Stanton Township Board Meeting
Attending: Chair, Bob Benson; Vice-chair, Ken Burns; Treasurer, Mary Lundell; Clerk, Cheryle Peters; Road Manager, Danny Lundell; Tom Kurtz, Dan and Peggy Lake, Scott Olson, Brian Hughes, Mike LeVesque, Kristen Jacobsen, Steve Winchell and Travis Theill,  Road Manager, Danny Lundell; Jenelle Sternitzky,  Ruth Sternitzky and Rosie Schluter attended via Zoom.   
Chair, Bob Benson, called the meeting to order at 7pm. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Bob called to reveal any conflicts of interest. No conflicts were revealed.  
Review of Agenda: A few moments were taken to review the agenda for the evening. Mary requested permission to comment during the Public to Speak segment.  
Approval of Minutes From December 20th, 2022: Bob Benson made a motion to approve the December 20th minutes with the noted spelling correction; Ken Burns seconded the motion. The motion passed 2/0.  

Public to Speak: 
1. Mary Lundell questioned the validity of the nature of the Emergency meeting conducted Monday, December 26th, 2022 at the Town Hall, 9am.  Chairman Benson apologized for the fact that she had not been notified.  
2. Rosie Schluter, 33411 55th Avenue Way, Cannon Falls, MN commented, as a person residing upstream on the Little Cannon River, from the Forehands; she encouraged some contact with the Department of Natural Resources.    
3. Mr. Moorhouse, 45526 Linda Lane, Kilkenny, MN 56052, did not attend.  
4.   Mr. Steve Winchell, 5495 311th Street Woodland Heights, requested some reference to the Snow Plow
      policy for the sake of appropriate comment.  Ken Burns read aloud the 2014 policy and the 2022 proposed    
      revision.  
Chair Benson requested that speakers approach the podium and use the microphone to speak:
 5.   Scott Olson, 31124 55th Avenue Way, Woodland Heights Subdivision, came to the podium and read aloud          
      the email that he had sent, to the Town Board supervisors December 22, 2022. 

Mr. Olson asserted that he attended the meeting to address snow removal policy, not the employees. Mr. Olson suggested that the equipment might be adjusted for efficiency and efficacy; he suggested added personnel, as well.   

Mr. Olson noted that as for policy, roads should be plowed before they are driven, notably Oxford Mill road, as early as possible. He invited input from the supervisors. He did note recent improvement in ice removal.  Bob explained that there are now four drivers available for plow duty: Danny, Larry, Tom and occasionally, Bob.  Ken commented on the truck situation; the smaller truck had been purchased to facilitate maneuvering within the smaller spaces of the subdivisions.  The larger truck is an upgrade mostly for the rural gravel roads, but can be used in the smaller, tighter areas as well; it is also used for sanding and salting.  
Discussion ensued regarding simultaneous use of the two trucks and average time for two snow removal trucks to start and finish a run of the township.  
Mr. Olson noted that the township does not raise the shoes as the state trucks do on hard topped roads.   Ken Burns thanked Mr. Olson for his attendance and input.  
6.
Tom Kurtz, 29729 20th Avenue Way, noted that he was under the impression that the small truck use was intended to spare the turf in tight places.  
7.
Mr. Winchell commented that he has lived in Woodland Heights for 43 years and stated that timing seems to be critical to mitigating turf damage and ice control. He would like to see the big truck in his neighborhood despite some damaged turf on his boulevard.  He also noted his concerns about Oxford Mill Road near Highway 19, as well; sanding with the big truck should be utilized as much as possible.  Mr. Winchell encouraged plow driver discretion for policy purposes.  Mr. Winchell thanked the supervisors.  Chair Benson stated that he was thankful for the input, as well. 

8.
Travis Thiel, 5410 Deerwood Drive, commented on the importance of timing, irrespective of a time on the clock; he noted that the small truck seems to miss the ice; maybe raising the shoes would help.  Discussion ensued regarding the propriety of around the clock plowing if the expected snow fall was forecast to be an extended measure of snow.  
9.
Mike Levesque, 5364 311th Street, proposed raising pay rates; Mr. Levesque noted that 311th Street has been consistently sloppy/slushy for the year that he has resided there. Mr. Levesque agreed with raising the shoes as a remedy. 
Discussion ensued regarding slush and snow clean ups, the anomaly of atypical weather conditions: wet and then freezing.  Oxford Oaks, also, a subdivision in Stanton Township has issues with pavement conditions, as well.  Historical aspects of the Woodland Heights area were noted.   
The question of the sander on the small truck was posed.  Danny suggested that a vibrator might help for efficiency; contracting was proposed as an equipment remedy.  A larger pickup might be a help as well.  
10.
Jenelle Sternitzky, 30991 Oxford Mill Road, noted that the township rights of way are reserved for the purposes of maneuvering equipment efficiently along the road ways.  Collateral damages are damages usually within the township easement area and not private property. Most turf damages would be located within the rights of way.  
11.
Ruth Sternitzky, 30991 Oxford Mill Road, reminded all that we share township resources.  
Discussion ensued regarding the remedies needed to make some progress toward improving winter road conditions:  more hired help and upgraded sander operations, in the smaller truck, might be “a good place to start” to achieve the goal of optimum timing.
12.
Danny Lundell, 33100 42nd Avenue, asserted that the “shoes” are in the proper position for the use; Oxford Mill Road had been sanded multiple times using the big truck as it is the only truck with optimum sanding capabilities; a vibrator on the one ton sander might be helpful and he reiterated the extended durations of recent seasonal snowfalls.  
Chair Benson thanked everyone for coming and for their input.  

13.
Mary Lundell encouraged residents to contact their legislators to encourage additional funding dedicated to rural roads.  
Zoning Requests:  
Kathy Anderson, on behalf of Pat and Arden Forehand, 33260 County 24 Boulevard, Cannon Falls, MN 55009, did not attend.  Cheryle Peters reported that Terry Forehand would contact the township regarding building rights on parcel # 410362500 sometime in the future.  
Clerk’s Report: 
1. Cheryle reported that she had been working on the Annual Workers’ Comp Audit for the year 2022.  She reported that the document would be submitted via a new portal system instituted by MATIT. Some brief discussion ensued regarding the submission of W-3 documents and some number data taken from  township 2022 payroll records.  
2. Cheryle reported that Absentee voting begins February 10th, 2023.  Supplies will need to be picked up.  

3. Cheryle reported that the Association of Goodhue County Township Officers will meet Saturday, February 11th, 2023 beginning at 9am, at the Zumbrota VFW.   Membership fees, to the State association, will be due soon; the county association will, again, not charge for Goodhue County membership dues this year.  

4. Cheryle reported that she had submitted the notice for publication of Candidate filings for Township Officers; the last day to file January 17th, 2023.
5. Cheryle reported that she had purchased toilet parts for the repair in the ladies’ bathroom; Chris Peters installed the parts; Ken Burns thanked him on behalf of the township.  
6. Cheryle offered a Resolution to Appoint an Absentee Ballot Board; Chairman Benson read aloud resolution #01172023ab.  He signed the resolution, as Chair; Cheryle attested; the resolution was adopted.  Ken Burns made a motion to adopt the resolution.  Bob Benson seconded the motion.  The motion passed 2/0.   

7. Cheryle reported that Ian Smith, 33013 58th Ave Path, Cannon Falls, MN 55009, is scheduled to appear February 21st on the subject of easement along Lots 1 and 2, Block Two in the Oxford Hills Plat; the two lots combine to form parcel #411600080. She requested a scheduled time for the required physical examination of the described road utility and drainage easement; some brief discussion ensued.  
The inspection was scheduled for 1:00PM in the vicinity of 33013 58th Avenue Path, Cannon Falls, MN 55009.  The hearing will be noticed, in publication, to resume at the Stanton Town Hall at 7:15 PM. Mr. Smith has requested that the township take a formal action to vacate said easement. 
      8.  
Cheryle requested that the supervisors take action to rescind/table the vote to accept a petition from Mr.      John Moorhouse submitted December 20th, 2022 requesting the creation of a Cartway along property designated by survey. Some discussion ensued regarding the verbal request to withdraw the petition. Bob Benson moved to table the petition for a procedural issue.  Ken Burns seconded the motion.  The motion passed 2/0.  Some discussion ensued with the request that Mr. Moorhouse and his parents send emails requesting that the petition be withdrawn, as it was submitted.   
     9.  
Cheryle requested that the 2023 date for the Annual meeting be corrected to read March 14th, 2023; the date should appear as such in the April 19th, 2022 minutes. Bob Benson made a motion to correct the 2023 Annual meeting date to read March 14th, 2023.  Ken Burns seconded the motion; the motion passed 2/0.   

Bob Benson made a motion to accept the Clerk’s Report, as stated.   Ken Burns seconded the motion.  The motion passed 2/0.
Beginning Balance $438,356.68
	Receipts 
	$2,788.20

	Disbursed
	$16,238.72

	Ending Balance 
	$424,906.16


	December,  2021
	$419,500.57


Treasurer’s Report:

Mary Lundell recited the township’s “receipts and disbursements”, December 1st-31st, 2022, including a total. She then submitted the Cash Control Report and Statement of Receipts, Disbursements and Balances (Schedule 1 YTD) and requested that the supervisors sign it.  They did so.  The Clerk’s reconciliation of the bank statement and Cash Control Report were submitted for Supervisors’ review and signature, as well.

A brief year to date review, of historic Fund balances, was made.  The monthly Ending Balance for December 2021 was noted as $419,500.57.
She reported that the bulk of the receipts were from Agricultural Market Value Credit and Town Aid combined in the amount of $2476.64.
Beer License fees were received from Goodhue County in the amount of $75 and one Zoning Certificate in the amount of $128.

Treasurer Lundell invited questions.    

Ken Burns made a motion to accept the Treasurer’s Report, as stated.  Bob Benson seconded the motion. The motion passed 2/0.  
Building Report: Danny reported that he had replaced the heat tape insulating the water drain pipe; it seems to be working well, now.     
Road Report:.  
1. Danny reported that the township would need to purchase more sand before spring.
2. Danny reported that he had needed a tow from Sciota. 

3. Danny reported that the power steering hose on the Peterbilt broke; he got that repaired.  It broke again and the mechanic came to the Township Machine shed to do the repair.  
4. Danny reported that the shop did some work regarding exhaust smells; it seems to have been properly repaired.  

5. Danny mentioned the culvert at Stock’s and run off at Nate’s; he noted a field access situation, as well.   

6. Danny noted that he might be losing Tom Kurtz soon when he returns to his full time job; Danny requested a replacement.  

Discussion ensued regarding the adequacy of the one ton for plowing.  Ken Burns commented that he was not aware that there had been a problem.  Discussion ensued regarding the unique qualities of back to back, very wet storms; “good timing” might be impossible.  

Rosie Schluter noted that some township residents need to secure their own plowing services for long driveways and such.  

Bob commented that the winter weather has been exceptionally bad this season.   

Tom suggested getting a different plow for the one ton; possibly a V plow, with down pressure.   

Discussion ensued regarding the purchase of a V plow suitable for the one ton, for this season.  Ken Burns made a motion to approve the purchase of a V plow, with the option of wings, fitting for the one ton not to exceed $20,000.  Bob Benson seconded the motion; the motion passed 2/0.  Some discussion ensued regarding limits and trade in on the old plow.  
Ken Burns reported that he had contacted Greg Isakson regarding seasonal plow drivers; none were named.  Ken noted that a pay survey of other townships would be in order.  

Bob Benson made a motion to approve the Road Report.  Ken Burns seconded the motion.  The motion passed 2/0.  

Ordinance Review: Goodhue County Density Controls were reviewed and compared to Stanton Township Density Controls; brief discussion ensued regarding the language used for Density Controls.  Ken offered to take a closer look at a draft that might be more similar, yet straightforward, to Goodhue County language for Density Controls, of 12 per Section.   
Old Business: 
1. 340th Street Way Line Road With Warsaw Township-Road Certification/Map Sent From Land Use
Discussion ensued regarding the marking of township roads that are maintained and those not maintained by Stanton Township; the maps will be used as audit material for Township Mileage Certifications; Ken Burns made a recommendation to pay Warsaw Township, as contracted, regardless of which township receives the mileage amounts, for 2022.  
2. Boy Scout Road 30600 32nd Avenue Way- Map- GIS map was discussed as a Northern Star Council issue with Goodhue County mapping.    
New Business: Mary Lundell referenced the MAT ice and snow removal policy as an example of design for a draft document.  
Upcoming Meetings: 

· Township Tuesday Conference Calls have been re-scheduled for only the First and Third Tuesdays, at/ 10 AM.   (The Zoom App must be installed). Participate via Zoom meeting via computer (preferred).
· Board of Audit Meeting Wednesday January 25th, 2023 @5pm.  

· Township Day at the Capital-February 1st and 2nd, 2023

· Saturday, February 11th Goodhue County Association of Township Officers-Zumbrota- Chairman Benson reported that he would likely attend.  
Reports of Meetings/Trainings Attended:
· MAT Conferences via Zoom on the 1st and 3rd Tuesdays- Mary reported that December 20th, 2022 included some coverage about Cartways.  
· Braver Angels- workshop 6-8pm Thursday, January 5th, 2023-Brief discussion ensued with an overall approval.  
Mail:   Bob Benson made a motion to review the mail.  Ken Burns seconded the motion. The motion passed 2/0.  

Claims:   Bob Benson made a motion to pay claims.  Ken Burns seconded the motion.  The motion passed 2/0.  
Adjourn:   Bob Benson made a motion to adjourn.   Ken Burns seconded the motion.  The motion passed 3\0.  The meeting adjourned at 10:00pm.

Respectfully submitted,
_______________________

Cheryle A. Peters

Clerk, Stanton Township

_________________________

Bob Benson
Chair, Stanton Township Board of Supervisors
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